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TOWN OF DEERING 

Board of Selectmen 
762 Deering Center Road 

Deering, NH  03244 
 

Meeting Minutes 
July 16, 2020 

 
 
Selectmen present:  Allen Belouin, Rebecca Mitchell, Bill Whisman  
 
The meeting was called to order at 1900 via video teleconferencing because of the COVID-19 public 
health crisis and Governor Sununu’s emergency order #12 pursuant to Executive order 2020-04 which 
authorizes the Board of Selectmen to meet electronically. 
 
Mr. Whisman made the motion to approve the consent agenda. Ms. Mitchell seconded the motion. The 
vote was unanimous and so moved. 
 
Consent Agenda 
 

a. Minutes for July 2nd    
b. Employee Payroll - July 8th   $13,191.31 
c. FD Payroll   July 8th  $4,305.34 
d. Employee Payroll  July 15th  $12,561.81     
e. AP ACH XFER  July 16th    $30.00  
f. AP Manifest  July 16th   $54,085.99 / $18,136.15 / $251,440.96 (school) 
g. Solar Exemptions  218-029-000 
h. Department Reports 

 
 

NEW BUSINESS: 
Town Clerk – Part-time Assistant Clerk Proposal 
Deering Town Clerk, Carol Baker, briefed the Board on a proposal to add an assistant clerk position to 
the office. Ms. Baker explained that the current Deputy Town Clerk is retiring at the end of the year. 
Hiring an Assistant Clerk now is a way to provide an overlap during the transition. Another purpose it 
serves relates to the number of municipal agent seats available to the office. The office currently has two 
licenses to access the State’s DMV registration software. If the position of Deputy Clerk becomes vacant 
through retirement without any replacement the Town will lose a municipal agent seat. Processing 
registrations without a second means of access results in long lines of people waiting to complete their 
registrations. The cost of the position is approximately $5,000 @ $15 per hour and 15 hours per week 
and there is room enough in the Clerk’s budget. The position is temporary. Discussion ensued among 
Board members. Mr. Whisman made the motion to approve the temporary position of Assistant Town 
Clerk to cover the transition period with the position working 15 hours per week at a rate of pay of $15 
per hour. Ms. Mitchell seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous and so moved. 
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Police Chief – New Hire Request 
The TA explained that the Fire Chief was originally slated to attend the meeting but was unable to attend 
so the TA scheduled the request by Chief Philibert to hire a part-time office. The department has been 
down several part-time officers for many months. The TA referred to the agenda packets that contained 
the resume and completed background for the applicant. The TA noted that Robert McAllister came well 
recommended with over 30 years as a full-time officer. Newly retired, Mr. McAllister is looking to stay 
active in law enforcement and Deering represented an excellent opportunity to do so. Mr. McAllister is 
full-time certified so there will be no additional certification costs. Mr. Whisman made the motion to 
approve the hiring of Robert McAllister as a part-time police officer with an hourly rate of pay, as 
recommended by Chief Philibert, of $23.33 an hour. Mr. Belouin seconded the motion. The vote was 
unanimous and so moved. 
 
Leasing for new Fire Truck - $200,000 / Ten Year Term / 2.74% APR 
The Board reviewed language changes in the lease documents recommended by legal with the TA 
commenting that Primex, the Town’s insurer, had yet to provide comments on the lease language. The 
language changes will be complete for the next meeting. 
 
COVID-19 updates 
A discussion about the surge in new cases seen in many States. The is a general concern among Board 
members that the increases may be in easy traveling distance to Deering which has between 1 and 4 
positive cases so far. 
 
Non Public Session – RSA 91-A:3 II(a)  
Mr. Whisman made the motion to enter non-public session under RSA 91-A:3, II(a) to review the 
Departments Performance Reviews. Mr. Belouin seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous and so 
moved. Roll call vote: Allen Belouin, Aye; Rebecca Mitchell, Aye; Bill Whisman, Aye. 
 
The Board entered non-public session at 1925. 
The Board re-convened in public session at 1948. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board Mr. Whisman made the motion to adjourn. 
Ms. Mitchell seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous and so moved. The meeting adjourned at 
1953.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
\s\ Russell McAllister 
Town Administrator 
 



Deering Police Department                                                             Deering, NH 03244 

 
MONTHLY REPORT          June 2020 

 
NEWS: 

1. Chief Philibert set up a birthday drive by for a 9-year-old boy on June 6th. In attendance were Deering PD, FD, and Hwy Dpt. 
2. Safe Commute Grants are back in swing and took place on June 11th. We were unable to fulfill the NH Clique it or Ticket patrol grant as the 

expectations had changed due to COVID-19.  
3. Crimeline is going forward with the Annual Golf Tournament for the first 50 people unless golfing guidelines change.  
4. Cruiser update-Waiting to hear back from Kris at MHQ regarding 2020 cruiser. 
5. Chief Philibert participated in a vehicle drive by on 6/10/2020 for a sick teenage girl who has interned in the CJ field in Bennington. 
6. On-Call policy has been updated. 
7. NHPR requested records of all settlements reached between the police department and individuals over claims of civil rights violations 

between January 2010 and  June 1, 2020 pursuant to Part 1, Article 8 of the New Hampshire Constitution and New Hampshire’s Right to 
Know Law codified at RSA 91-A et seq. Records were sent as requested with DPD have 0 settlements.  

8. Chief Philibert set up a birthday drive by for a 12 y/o boy on June 19th. In attendance were the Deering PD, FD, and Hwy Dpt.  
9. Administrative Assist Whisman submitted her application to be a notary for the State of NH for use in the Police Department as needed.  
10. Chief Philibert is in the process of reviewing PT applications. 

 
TRAINING: 

1. Trainings have been put on hold due to COVID-19 and social distancing requirements.  
2. Admin Assistant Whisman sent in an application to be a member of the New Hampshire law Enforcement Administrative Professionals 

(NHLEAP). This will allow her to have 3 trainings per year through the NHLEAP program. 
 
GRANTS:   

1. Crimeline grant was sent in and a decision will be made in July as to who will receive it.   
2. 2020 Office of Highway Safety – Mobilization Patrols – We have started working these patrols.  These will be worked as overtime shifts (for 

FT Officers) or as extra straight time shifts (for PT Officers) during specific campaign time periods from October 2019 through Sept 2020. 
3. We are still waiting to hear on approvals of a NH Statewide Radio Reprogramming Inclusion grant project through NH Homeland 

Security/Grants Management Unit. 
 
 
JUVENILE ACTIVITY: 

N/A 
 

ACTIVITY REPORT:    

Calls For Service Logged:  243   
 
DPD/HPD Call Outs 4   
 
NHSP Call Outs                                     0  

 
MV Enforcement:   69 (44 warnings, 3 speeding citations, 1 equipment violation, 5 “flashed” for speed,  5 beach 
warnings, 8 beach citations, 3 other) 

  
MV Accidents:  0   

  
ARRESTS Total:    1 (Operating with suspended license & suspension of vehicle registration) 

      
NEW PENDING   0 

   Charges:  
     
         
MILEAGE TOTAL:  4,413 miles from 1 June  2020 through 30 June 2020 
    2014 Intrcptr Util:  107,243  (3,580 miles in period)       2017 IntrcptrUtil: 43,618 (833 miles in period) 
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Deering Police Department                                                   Deering, NH 03244 

 
 

RADAR TRAFFIC SURVEYS                  June  2020 
 
OFFICER TRAFFIC SURVEYS 
Totals  Rte 149 (  2nd NH Tpk( 1 OldCounty ( 2 Clement ( 1 EstDrng (2 
Total Cars  62 70 29 29 
Under Limit  6 16 6 2 
+1 – 5 over  28 33 15 12 
+6 – 10 over  21 17 7 15 
+11 – 15 over  1 4 1 1 
+16 – 20 over      
+ 21 over      
Stopped  1 1  1 
Flashed*   3 1  
*Per COVID-19      
 
 
 
Totals  Rsvr ( LngWds( 1 Mnslvl( Other(1 Cross( 1 
Total Cars  25  19 17 
Under Limit  5  5 3 
+1 – 5 over  10  8 6 
+6 – 10 over  8  5 7 
+11 – 15 over  1  1 1 
+16 – 20 over  1    
+ 21 over      
Stopped      
Flashed*  1  1  
*Per COVID-19      
 
 
 
VOLUNTEER TRAFFIC SURVEYS 
Totals EastDrng( Union ( Mill ( OldCty( ClmtHill( LngWds ( 
Total Cars       
Under Limit       
+ 1 – 5 over       
+ 6 – 10 over       
+ 11 – 15 over       
+ 16 – 20 over       
+ 21 over       
       
 
 
 
 



 

Primary Roads / 1 Surveys 

Under Limit
1-5 Over
6-10 Over
11-15 Over
16-20 Over
21+ Over

 
 

Secondary Roads / 8 Surveys 
 

Under Limit
1-5 Over
6-10 Over
11-15 Over
16-20 Over
21+ Over
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TOWN OF DEERING 
Highway Department 

762 Deering Center Road 
Deering, NH  03244 

 
 

 

                                   June 2020 Highway Dept. Report  
 
June brought us three weeks of very dry weather. Brett has been very busy 
grading all our gravel roads. We have put calcium down on North, Clement 
Hill gravel portion, Dickey Hill gravel portion, Bowen School, both sides of 
Tubbs Hill, both sides of Wolf Hill, gravel portion of Fisher, Gove, Camp, 
Bartlett Hill, Pleasant Pond, top of the Glen, Longwoods, County Ext, 
Blueberry Hill, Donovan, Skye Farm, The Turnpike, Farrell Hill and the steep 
hill on Zoski. We have Driscoll, the bottom of the Glen, Hart farm, Mountain 
View, Pond and Hedgehog Mtn left to do.  
 
The beavers were very active at the beginning of the month on Gerini Brook 
and County Road. We cleaned the loam off the top of the area at our pit where 
the winter sand will be taken out of this year. We loamed around the outside of 
the Town Common where winter plowing had taken it back over the years and 
loamed up to the granite blocks on the 149 side of the Town Hall parking lot. 
We had them hydroseeded and we watered it every day during the dry spell. 
The outside area of our shop has been getting work done as time permits. 
Darin installed the trim boards on our “new” shed, we moved the culverts off 
the septic system and made a new place for them. We measured out where the 
septic is and our tank and started to clean off the scrub brush that has grown 
up on it.   
Things coming up for us are loaming the top of our septic system, getting 
quotes on equipment to rent for screening our winter sand, putting out to bid 
road work for Longwoods Road and Hoeton Crossing and roadside mowing 
for all our roads. Things for our shop will be repairs to the siding on the back 
side of the shop between grading and ditching.     
 
We are all healthy here at the Highway Department and pushing forward 
though Covid 19.  
 
Brian Houghton 
Deering Road Agent  
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